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February 27, 2018
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:
This letter transmits an ordinance that will update and transform the current “Environmentally Preferable Product Procurement Policy” into a more robust “Sustainable Purchasing Policy.” The proposed ordinance reinforces the County’s commitment to improve the social and environmental impacts of its procurement of goods and services in a transparent and accountable way that balances fiscal responsibility, social equity, and environmental stewardship. The County’s “Sustainable Purchasing” policy focuses on sending a clear message to employees, suppliers, and other stakeholders that:  (1) the County desires products and services that deliver sustainability benefits; and (2) sustainability will increasingly be a criterion in purchasing decisions. 

The ordinance update will clarify the definition and goals of sustainable purchasing as it relates to the Strategic Climate Action Plan. It will strengthen the County’s commitment to reducing greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions in its purchases of goods and services. It will also provide the opportunity to use procurement standards and practices to reduce environmental impacts, catalyze the development of sustainable products and markets, and be a model for other local governments.
The Sustainable Purchasing Policy intends to:

· Define sustainable purchasing, including the environmental, social and fiscal impacts;
· Communicate the County’s commitment to sustainable purchasing;
· Identify the sustainability aspects for consideration within procurement processes;
· Empower staff to be innovative and demonstrate leadership by incorporating environmental, social and fiscal aspects into the procurement of goods and services;
· Identify roles and responsibilities in the implementation of sustainable purchasing;
· Position sustainable purchasing within the context of the following County plans or ordinances:  Strategic Climate Action Plan (SCAP), King County Strategic Plan, the Equity and Social Justice (ESJ) Strategic Plan, and the Green Building Ordinance 17709.

During the drafting of this ordinance, Procurement and Payables staff in the Finance and Business Operations Division researched other jurisdictions policies, held stakeholder engagement sessions, and consulted with internal customers and subject matter experts.
The proposed ordinance is the first and foundational component of three deliverables that will guide implementation. The second deliverable is the development of new Executive policies and procedures which will clarify roles and responsibilities for sustainable purchasing and ensure County agencies purchase sustainable products and services whenever they meet price and performance requirements. The third deliverable is the development of a Sustainable Purchasing Guide. The guide will support internal decision making by providing purchasing recommendations and/or approved standards and certifications for products and services. We anticipate development of the latter two deliverables by the end of the second quarter, 2018.
The reporting requirement for this ordinance is located in another section of the code (KCC 18.50.010 Annual report) and is part of the Strategic Climate Action Plan’s biennial report. All reporting costs associated with this ordinance are included there. There is no direct fiscal impact as there is currently a staff person within Procurement and Payables to manage implementation.

Thank you for your consideration of this important legislation which will provide County agencies with clear policy guidance for buying sustainable products and services. If you have any questions, please contact Karen Hamilton, Environmental Purchasing Program Manager, Finance and Business Operations, Department of Executive Services, at 206-263-9294.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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